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Governor Lynch's Veto Message Regarding HB 542 
 

By the authority vested in me, pursuant to part II, Article 44 of the New Hampshire Constitution, 
on July 13, 2011, I vetoed HB 542, an act relative to exceptions for objectionable material in 
public school courses. 

I am vetoing this legislation because it does not clearly define what material would be 
objectionable; it would be disruptive to classrooms and other students; and it would be difficult 
for school districts to administer. 

Current law already allows for parents to remove their children from classrooms for particular 
lessons on health or sex education. Given the strong moral and religious issues inherent in those 
subjects, that is appropriate. But this legislation goes far beyond that. HB 542 would allow a 
parent to determine any course material is "objectionable" and require school districts to work 
with parents to develop an alternative. This legislation in essence gives every individual parent 
of every student in a classroom a veto over every single lesson plan developed by a teacher. 

For example, under this bill, parents could object to a teacher's plan to: teach the history of 
France or the history of the civil or women's rights movements. Under this bill, a parent could 
find "objectionable" how a teacher instructs on the basics of algebra. In each of those cases, the 
school district would have to develop an alternative educational plan for the student. Even 
though the law requires the parents to pay the cost of alternative, the school district will still have 
to bear the burden of helping develop and approve the alternative. Classrooms will be disrupted 
by students coming and going, and lacking shared knowledge. 

Just as important, this legislation will fundamentally damage educational quality. Much of the 
genesis behind this legislation is objections to certain books that have been used in lessons. This 
is a perennial debate, and teachers and schools have a responsibility to ensure they are using age-
appropriate, school-appropriate materials in their classrooms.  

The intrinsic value of education is exposing students to new ideas and critical thinking. This 
legislation encourages teachers to go the lowest common denominator in selecting material, in 
order to avoid "objections" and the disruption it may cause their classrooms. 

Because it is unclear what educational material or programs would be objectionable and the 
quality of education in the classroom could be impacted, I am vetoing this bill. 

 


